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Business meetings – October 12, 2009

· Fresh dairy products

Preparatory meeting (09:00 – 12:15)

The Axia Consultancy expert (Prosper Gayibor) presented the conclusions of the study on the FDP business.

The following questions were discussed: health and safety of workers – stress due to pressure to improve productivity, workforce reductions in some countries, competition (benchmarking) between sites, level of subcontracting and presence of temporary workers, lack of transparency about the future of some sites (Warsaw).

The following took part in the discussions: Pedro Gutierrez, Laurent Rescanières, Christian Gesler, Walter Kopp, Ümit Soyer, Carlos Silva Moreira, Andrej Grabowski, Francisco Garcia, Abe Herskovitz, Jimmy Long, Michel Hébert, Leobardo Martinez, Lyazid Iaichouchen, Jozsef Gubek, Dariusz Jaciuk, Kris Vanautgaerden, Patrick Dalban-Moreynas and Prosper Gayibor.

FDP Plenary meeting (13:45 – 17:30)

Jordi Constans (co-VP FDP) presented the activity in 2008/2009: declining volumes in 2008 (-0.4%) and beginning of 2009 (-1%) followed by a recovery in the 2nd and 3rd quarters of 2009 (respectively +3% and +7%). The Group's priority was to maintain or even increase market share and volumes. To do this, actions were focused on promotion of all the brands (not just blockbusters), innovation, simplicity, fair prices and brand expansion.

He recalled the need to improve further on safety at work: 156 accidents had been recorded, 8 of them fatal, even if the frequency rate had been reduced in mid-2009 to 4.9%. Safety at work was subject to Wise audits, the creation of a safety coordination committee and a network of coordinators for sales and distribution, and a safety training programme.

In addition, Danone Clover had set up a programme of prevention and treatment of HIV/AIDS.

He presented the Group’s ambition to reduce its CO2 emissions by 30% by 2011 by investigating and measuring emissions, by reducing emissions through innovations, by carbon trading and by communication.

The FDP employed  31,100 Danone workers, including  5,424 managers, in 48 CBUs.

During the ensuing debate, the following questions were addressed: attacks on Activia; pricing policy; innovations; working conditions and stress; protection of the environment; sale of the Marcali factory (Hungary); workforce reductions; health and safety at work; subcontracting; future of the business in Canada.

Jordi Constans and Rudy Baert gave the following answers:

Pricing policy:  the Group had chosen to give priority to maintaining production volumes, and thus jobs, and reduced prices of some of its products.  That policy was one of the factors which led to an upturn in activity in the second half of 2009.

Innovations:  the shelving of Essensis could be explained, among other things, by the economic situation (launch in a period of crisis) and the message to potential customers which was too remote from the benefits expected from the consumption of dairy products.

Activia:  the class action filed against Dannon in the United States shows the sensitivity of customers to claims concerning health, the vulnerability of companies to attacks on their image and the need to react quickly to rumours spread on the Internet and to build alliances.  The Group chose to settle the dispute out of court although it considered the accusations unfounded.

Working conditions and stress:  working conditions could contribute to high levels of stress which could in turn generate accidents in the workplace.  It was necessary to work on this subject without losing sight of the demands of productivity.

Health and safety:  trade unions should be involved in the work on health and safety, especially through the Wise programme.

Workforce reductions: in the United States, the change to one operator per line would be made in coordination with the trade union and no workforce reductions would be made before the lines were reorganized.  In Spain, the job losses were the consequence of a strong slowdown in activity.  The suggestion of a better distribution of production in factories was considered by Jordi Constans to be impracticable, to the extent that the factories were not equipped to produce the same products and thus production was not easily transferable from one factory to another. 

Subcontracting:  Jordi Constans cited a level of 4% of the workforce who were subcontract workers.  He confirmed that the essential services of the business would not be outsourced.  He thought that it was in the countries of Central and Eastern Europe that good practice in adaptation of staff had been observed.

Protection of the environment:  the Group had a policy of sustainable development.  However, the use of solar panels to provide the energy necessary for a production plant was not viable.

Future of activities in Canada:  the FDP business in Canada was developing significantly.  The outlook was good and investments were envisaged.  No indication was given of a possible increase in the workforce.

Sale of the Marcali factory:  in the absence of any possibility of finding additional volumes, the factory had been sold but an employment guarantee clause had been obtained for the workers.

The following took part in the debate: Thierry Caroul, Christian Gesler, Laurent Rescanières, Reggie Clark, Jimmy Long, Jozsef Gubek, Pedro Gutierrez, Walter Kopp, Ümit Soyer, Francisco Garcia, Nelson Rabalao, Leobardo Martinez, Sebastian Serena, Dariusz Jaciuk, Michel Hébert, Kris Vanautgaerden, Patrick Dalban-Moreynas, Prosper Gayibor.

· Waters

Preparatory meeting (09:15 – 12:15)

The Axia Consultancy expert (Christophe Sangiorgio) presented the conclusions of the study on the Waters business.

The following questions were discussed: concerns about the future of the business (structural decline of market conditions in the industrialized countries, refocusing after the acquisition of Numico?), strategic geographical orientations, sales of springs, investment, competition from distributor brands (especially the delisting policy of Mercadona in Spain) and tap water (Europe) and soft drinks (Latin America), health and safety of workers (traffic accidents in Latin America, high accident rate among temporary workers in Poland), questions about the WISE safety programme.

The following took part in the debate: Yannick Pichon, Patrick Dachicourt, Arturo Jimenez, Maximiliano Piedras, Javier Trujillo, Francisco Suarez, Silvio Marchesi, Martin Lyman, Jerzy Trepka, Christophe Sangiorgio, Jacqueline Baroncini and Bruno Vannoni.

Waters plenary meeting (13:45 – 17:45)

Thomas Kunz (VP Waters) presented his objectives for the meeting:  overview of the  business in 2008/2009, the principal challenges, strategic directions for the future. 

The Waters business was divided into two models: (1) the "Evian-Volvic" model (export model) active primarily in mature markets and (2) the local model based on local brands and active in the emerging countries (and Spain). 

The consumer crisis had struck the Waters business in Q2 2008, exacerbated by attacks on bottled water by public authorities and environmental pressure groups in the industrialized countries.  The results fell sharply in Q4 due to the following factors:  (1) the downturn in certain markets (France, UK) (2) the impact of the crisis in the hotel industry on the “export” model, (3) heavy delisting by retailers, and (4) the economic crisis in Spain.  With the business programme to increase the credibility of its business from Q3 2009, the figures improved.

Bottled water was disparaged in the industrialized countries but tap water was not an alternative in many developing countries.

The emerging countries were growing strongly and now accounted for over half in terms of business and profitability. 

The business objectives:  to return to growth in mature markets (between 2-5% continuous growth), accelerate growth in the emerging countries, increase volumes, among other things, to protect a maximum of jobs. 

To achieve those objectives, it's necessary to focus on growing the category, leveraging the success of their brands to create international “mixes” (e.g. Bonafont in Brazil) and putting effort behind local marketing.

Strategic agenda to achieve those objectives:  (1) health credibility:  promotion of water, natural water, the Group’s brands;  (2) sustainable business:  water management, reduction of carbon footprint, environmental carbon compensation projects;  (3) local supply:  sales outlets, direct distributors, home delivery;  (4) productivity:  the fuel to accelerate;  (5) strong, committed teams.

Teva Loos (HRD Waters) presented the 5th item of the strategic agenda:  the HR plan to assure strong, committed teams based on the “Danone Way Fundamentals”, the WISE safety at work programme, the “Danone Leadership College” (which would promote proximity between management and employees and was preparing to train 15,000 team leaders in the next 2-3 years) and the “People Survey” (the survey of worker satisfaction, the results of which for the Waters business were the best in the whole Group).

During the debate, the following questions were addressed:  the future of the Waters business;  conditions of work and stress, health and safety at work and the WISE programme, which was perceived as encouraging individual solutions to the detriment of collective solutions which required investment in improving conditions of work.  The reliability of the statistics was questioned (accidents not reported for fear of reprisals).

Thomas Kunz and Marc Grosser gave the following answers:

Future of the Waters business:  the Waters business is not under review at Group level at this time.  The importance of the business to Danone’s health mission is obvious.  As regards attacks against the category, we respond by focusing on promoting water at the heart of a healthy diet, information and education concerning the importance of good hydration of the body.

In the interests of adapting the organizational structure to the business and doing the utmost to return to growth, we have made a strategic redirection in the business.  Previously, the strategy tended to be focused on the drinks category.  Now the pillar of the growth strategy is water, with drinks as a complement.  For water, there is a global strategy;  for drinks, the approach is local.

When we speak of growth, we always mean organic growth.  In terms of external growth, we seek acquisitions which would allow access to a market, e.g. Iran, Brazil.  The success of Bonafont and Zywiec illustrates Danone’s know-how in the development of smaller enterprises.

The WISE programme is a safety at work programme whose objective was to reduce by 25% the frequency of accidents with stoppage of work. The WISE structure facilitated a change of mindset and raised awareness of unsafe behaviour.

Linking the accident rate and remuneration might have perverse effects.  That problem had been addressed in Russia the previous year where an action plan had been put in place to end the situation.  That said, it was true that reduction of accidents was incorporated in the Managing Directors' bonus scheme.

Workers from temporary employment agencies were not included in the statistics of frequency of accidents.  Employees employed directly by Danone on fixed-term contracts were included.  Those categories of worker were at greater risk of accidents, but all employees were treated equally.

Danone intended eventually (2-3 years) to become independent of the firm Dupont for audits.  Internal auditors were being trained who would never audit their own CBU, but would carry out “cross-CBU” audits at zone level.

The following took part in the debate: Yannick Pichon, Patrick Dachicourt, Arturo Jimenez, Maximiliano Piedras, Javier Trujillo, Francisco Suarez, Silvio Marchesi, Martin Lyman, Jerzy Trepka, Nathalie Loos, Jacqueline Baroncini and Bruno Vannoni.

CIC meeting – October 13-14, 2009

Preparatory meeting, October 13 (09:00 – 12:00)

Prosper Gayibor presented the study carried out by the Axia consultancy on the Group’s performance in 2008/2009, the conclusions of which were:

· the Group’s growth was impacted by the rise in commodity prices and the fall in selling prices, the purchasing power crisis, the global financial and economic crisis and the fluctuation in currencies (appreciation of the euro against the dollar and the pound sterling);

· the beginning of 2009 was marked by a recovery in the FDP and Waters business in Western Europe and North America and a change of consumer behaviour in those zones which called into question the relevance of the brands and their pricing.  The Group made significant  price reductions to safeguard volumes but was able to improve its profit margins due to the fall in commodity prices;

· the job situation could be affected in the short to medium term by the search for synergies after the integration of Numico if the decline in volumes did not stop;

· the Group could modify the structure of its businesses (sale of Waters, development of Baby Food/Nutrition);

· the traditional activities should take more account of environmental problems;

· consumers’ demands concerning “health benefits” and strengthening of legislation in this field should enhance the weight of research and development.

The CIC members identified the principal subjects for debate with the management:  risks to employment and restructuring due to the economic situation;  role of investment funds in defining Group policy;  questions related to health and safety at work, stress and working conditions;  business strategies;  subcontracting;  social coverage.

CIC plenary meeting, October 13 (13:30 – 17:30)

The Chairman, Franck Riboud, welcomed the new global dimension of the CIC.  He presented his vision of the Group environment which was characterized by slower growth in the emerging countries and a downturn in the mature countries (Spain, Ireland), combined with changes in consumers’ priorities and behaviour.  Against this background, the Group must strike a fair balance between the interests of employees, shareholders and consumers, with the prime concern being to preserve the Groups’ independence and freedom of action.

Globally, Danone was in good shape and had not modified its culture and vision because of the crisis.  The combination of increased efficiency, a new pricing policy and the policy of affordable products allowed volumes, and thus jobs, to be maintained.  Like-for-like sales rose by 1.6%, the profit margin improved and free cash flow was increasing.

For fresh dairy products, the increase was 2.7% thanks to a strategy of innovation and price segmentation.  Competitive price rises had been operated.

In the Waters business, 60% of sales had been made in the emerging countries.  The problems encountered by that business existed more in the mature countries due to an aggressive campaign against bottled water.  Efforts had been to recover and recycle PET bottles.  The Group did not intend to sell all or part of the Waters business.

The Baby Food business was in good shape (+7% at June 2009).  The Group policy was not to lower the prices of existing products but to launch new product ranges accessible to potential customers in the emerging countries.  In medical nutrition, the business depended in part on countries’ health policies (reimbursement of products by social security systems).

Globally, market share and volumes were growing.

The Group was sensitive to the demands of sustainable development and had set itself a target of reducing its greenhouse gas emissions by 30%, which meant a change in behaviour and decisions (including investment decisions).  He placed special emphasis on the search for products which were beneficial to health.  In low purchasing power countries, the Group would have to offer products which were more accessible but of no less quality.

Franck Riboud thought that the financial crisis had perhaps been arrested but that the economic crisis was not over and a social crisis could emerge in the near future.  The message sent to the CBUs was to give priority to maintaining and growing volumes, not necessarily turnover, and to address questions of stress and working conditions.

In reply to questions from the CIC members, the Chairman gave the following information:

Future of Group activities, especially the Waters business (France, Mexico, Argentina)?

The Group had no intention of pulling out of the Waters business.  In Brazil, Danone had become the leading brand in the Sao Paulo region in six months.  In Mexico, the sale of water in the HOD format under the Bonafont brand had prove profitable.  In Argentina, Aguas de Argentina had grown 7.8% in the face of stiff competition from Coca-Cola. 

Working conditions, health/safety and stress?

Questions of health/safety and stress should be among the Group’s core priorities.  The Chairman confirmed the Group’s readiness to bargain on these subjects at international level.

Settlement of the dispute with Wahaha in China and its consequences?

Danone’s pull-out from the joint venture with Wahaha had a limited impact on the Group even though the settlement of the dispute resulted in a disposal price lower than the acquisition price.

Possible purchase of Mead Johnson?

The Chairman formally denied this rumour.

Subcontracting?

Subcontracting of manufacturing outside the Group and outsourcing of logistics was a response to the need to be competitive and reduce costs.

Situation of the Djurdjura factory (Algeria)?

Muriel Pénicaud would be going there to identify problems of social relations.

Group policy in relation to distributor brand products?

The Group did not plan to produce under distributor brands in the FDP sector.

Proposed share distribution to Group employees?

Muriel Pénicaud had been charged with revising the proposal envisaged in 2006/2007.

Situation in Hungary?

It must be considered whether an operation to reset prices would be necessary to re-launch the business in that country.

Future of the Blédina factory, Villefranche, in the Group structure?

The contract with Kraft had been renewed for the next two years.  They should take advantage of that time to work together on the future of that factory within the Group.

The following took part in the discussion: Bruno Vannoni, Pedro Gutierrez, Christian Gesler, Patrick Dachicourt, Carlos Silva Moreira, Laurent Rescanières, Jorge Tomé, Katishi Masemola, Fabien Fredou, Arturo Jimenez, Lyazid Iaichouchen, Silvio Marchesi, Micheal Bergstreser, Dean Modecker, Yannick Pichon,Ümit Soyer, Francisco Garcia, Emmanuel Van den Bergh, Jozsef Gubek, Christine Carano, Nelson Rabalao.
CIC plenary meeting, October 14 (09:00 – 13:00)

Muriel Pénicaud took stock of the Group’s social policy against the current background of rising unemployment.  She recalled the priority attached by the Group to questions of job security and stressed the specific problems of applying the Wise programme to the logistics and sales activities while safety had been significantly improved in production.  She accepted that it was necessary to involve trade unions and staff representatives in applying the Wise programme.  The subcontracted activities on site in Group establishments should also be incorporated in the Wise programme.

As regards health at work, the Group did not have a global policy, but managements were encouraged to share good practice.  Mrs Pénicaud traced the work done in France on stress and the summary of conclusions submitted to the French unions.  She made the extension of social coverage in all Group establishments around the world a priority.  An audit on that point had been requested from all CBUs.

She thought it necessary to develop the employability of Group employees by enhancing their skills, which was why it had been decided not to touch training budgets despite the current economic difficulties.

Lastly, she presented initiatives linked to social responsibility:  the implementation of the eco-system programme which was aimed at strengthening the capacity of the local fabric around Danone’s efforts to manage the global context of the crisis by supporting local projects.  With Danone Supporting Life, 59 CBUs in the Group and their employees took part in humanitarian actions.

The exchanges between the CIC and Muriel Pénicaud clarified the following points: 

Wise was a system perceived as repressive 

According to Mrs Pénicaud, its objective was not to impose penalties.  However, it was necessary to ensure compliance with safety rules on order to obtain results in that field.

Situation in Mexico?

In that country, as in others, improving health and safety at work was made difficult by the distribution business which involved transport on roads which were not always in good condition carrying dense traffic.

As regards working time (which could be up to 14 or 15 hours per day according to the trade union),  Mrs Pénicaud acknowledged that certain cases needed to be investigated.

Lack of suitable collective equipment to reduce risk of accidents?

The Group was endeavouring to supply and/or put in place suitable equipment but Mrs Pénicaud stressed the need to work on individual behaviour.

Impact of rates of unionization on the involvement of employees in the Wise process?

Muriel Pénicaud reaffirmed the Group’s commitment to respect trade union rights, a commitment formalized in the agreement concluded with the IUF and the application of that agreement on two occasions in unionization campaigns in the United States which led to the recognition of the trade union in Minster, Ohio, and West Jordan, Utah.

Situation in Poland, where the application of Wise, workforce reductions and increases in working time led to a high level of stress?

Muriel Pénicaud would visit Poland in the new few weeks to assess the situation.  She planned to visit the CBUs to identify good practice in health and safety at work.  She would meet the trade unions on that occasion.

She confirmed the possibility of revisiting Wise with the trade unions and of reflecting on a possible agreement with the IUF on health and safety issues.

Christine Gas presented the results of the employee satisfaction survey (People Survey) which gave overall positive results, albeit with a reservation broadly shared by the CBUs concerning the lack of transparency on the follow-up to previous surveys.

Marc Grosser reported on the lessons of the survey to verify the application of the IUF/Danone Agreement on diversity.  It covered 63 subsidiaries with a response rate of 73%, which represented about 50% of the Group’s employees.  It was noted that diversity in recruitment was working, that training against stereotypes needed to be developed and work was needed on the elaboration and implementation of diversity action plans.  Agreements had been signed:  in Spain, on equality between women and men, in Poland on work-life balance, and in France on equality and employment of older workers.

In conclusion, each CBU should identify its own challenges with regard to diversity and not be content merely to observe the law.

Both parties agreed that the agreements between the IUF and Danone had had a perceptible effect.  It was suggested that the points raised in each meeting of the CIC should be listed in order to report on follow-up at the next meeting.

The following took part in the discussion : Christine Carano, Leobardo Martinez, Patrick Dachicourt, Jorge Tomé, Jerzy Trepka, Thierry Caroul, Silvio Marchesi, Martin Lyman, Jozsef Gubek, Arturo Jimenez, Abe Herskovitz, Reggie Clark, Pedro Gutierrez, Marie Anne Jourdain, Bruno Vannoni, Burçu Ayan, Francisco Garcia, Dariusz Jaciuk.

· Evaluation meeting – October 14, 2009 (14:30 – 16:00)
The majority of the members of the CIC judged the meeting to be positive and useful.  It was requested that documents for the meeting (social indicators, expert report) should be made available sufficiently in advance and translated to the extent possible, that questions should be grouped and summarized, and that the Secretariat should verify follow-up to interventions by CIC members.

The CIC members welcomed the new dimension of the CIC and hoped that the new framework would be kept and improved with the association of the Baby Food and Medical Nutrition Business.

The chairperson, Bruno Vannoni, confirmed that the IUF/Danone steering committee should reflect on the improvements necessary concerning the practical organization (sending of invitations, documentation, etc.) but shared the view of the CIC members to ensure the continuation of that type of meeting.  The trade union delegation should also propose the opening of the steering committee so as to better reflect the representation of workers in the whole Group.

On behalf of the trade union delegation, he thanked Helena Netusilova, an influential member of the CIC for many years, who was attending her last CIC.  He expressed his best wishes to her for the future.

The following took part in the evaluation:  Pablo Quiroga, Carlos Silva Moreira, Arturo Jimenez, Leobardo Martinez, Abe Herskovitz, Dean Modecker, Francisco Garcia, Lika Shershukova, Pedro Gutierrez, Martin Lyman, Jozsef Gubek, Helena Netusilova, Anika Stoimenova, Yannick Pichon, Lyazid Iaichouchen, Michel Hébert, Fabien Frédou, Marc Favre, Katishi Masemola, Nelson Rabalao, Michael Bergstreser, Jerzy Trepka, Andrej Grabowski, Ümit Soyer, Mark Springett, Emmanuel Van den Bergh, Hans Baars, Jacqueline Baroncini, Patrick Dalban Moreynas and Bruno Vannoni.
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